BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of April 8, 2014

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 


David Ellenberg 



James Fleischmann 



Neil Hensel 


David Knoche






Thomas McCullough 





Michele Petrucci

Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads

Beth Tipping

Members Absent:
Sam Beddia 


James Lutz
 

Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the March 11, 2014 meeting.  There were no additions, corrections or comments.  A motion was made to approve by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Rhoads, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

The Board then considered Resolution PZ #13-09, Lizanne Tracy, for variances for side yard setback for a large masonry wood burning outdoor fireplace, number of curb cuts and location of curb cuts at property located at 1252 Dune Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.  The application had been heard at the March 11, 2014 meeting and the application had been denied.  During the intervening month and prior to the memorialization of the Resolution, Lizanne Tracy had filed a motion for reconsideration of the denial of the variance relief for a second curb cut.  Mary D’Arcy Bittner, Esquire appeared on behalf of Ms. Tracy with regard to a motion for reconsideration.  Ms. Bittner argued that the second curb cut had been approved by Jeff Hesley, the zoning officer, and should not have been the subject of the variance relief application.  Solicitor Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire advised that he had spoken to Jeff Hesley and Mr. Hesley advised that he had signed off on a plan approving a swimming pool and deck pavers and not the second driveway.  Ms. Bittner argued that the interest of justice required that the Board rehear this matter anew at its May meeting.  A motion was made to approve the motion for reconsideration and rehear the discreet issue of the driveway at the May 13, 2014 meeting by Councilman Ellenberg and seconded by Mr. McCullough.  This motion was defeated, however, by a 5-4 vote.  The Board then reviewed Resolution PZ #13-09.  A motion was made to approve said Resolution by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.
Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ #13-10, the application of Dilbet, Inc., for amended preliminary and final site plan approval and waivers for modifications and renovation to an existing resort hotel located at 105 80th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  

Solicitor Marcolongo reminded the Board that this application had originally been heard at the February 11, 2014 meeting at which time the board granted preliminary and final site plan approval together with a removal of a condition from a 2011 application which limited the use of the third floor balcony to hotel guests only.  During the hearing, Chairman Hensel had asked Solicitor Marcolongo whether the structure on the third floor deck was temporary.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he had spoken to Zoning Officer Jeff Hesley who was of the opinion that the structure was temporary.  Chairman Hensel later provided Zoning Officer Hesley with photographs presented during the February 11, 2014 meeting and Mr. Hesley was of the opinion that the improvements on the third floor deck were, in fact,  and needed site plan approval.  Solicitor Marcolongo then contacted Mr. Serber and advised that given the misunderstanding that had occurred during the February 11, 12014 meeting that the Board desired to reconsider the application and that the matter would be heard on April 8, 2014 and that Mr. Serber should notice all appropriate parties pursuant to the Municipal Land Use Law.  

William Serber, Esquire of the law office of Serber Konschak appeared on behalf of the applicant during the rehearing.  Mr. Serber had submitted to the Board a supplemental application for amended preliminary and final site plan approval to remove a prior condition from a 2011 Resolution limiting the use of a third floor balcony to hotel guests and permit the general public to use same, to convert two hotel units into an office and storage area and permit the canopy structure on the third floor deck to be considered and approved as a permanent structure.  The applicant was also requesting waivers of certain site plan documents.  

Mr. Serber commented that the applicant had obtained a zoning permit for a temporary canopy on the Third floor deck.  Thereafter, Fire Chief Dean determined that a sprinkler system would need to be installed within the canopy.  This sprinkler system resulted in a change in the anchoring of the canopy and converted the temporary canopy into a permanent structure requiring site plan approval.  Mr. Serber called Peter Compare of Wildwood Crest, New Jersey to testify.  Mr. Compare was sworn and testified that he is the general manager of the Windrift Hotel and is fully familiar with on-site daily activities and renovations occurring at the Windrift Hotel.  He was charged with the duties of obtaining all required permits for the renovations on the third floor decks.  These permits were attached as Exhibits A through E to the supplemental application.  Mr. Compare testified that he had initially obtained a zoning permit for a temporary canopy.  Thereafter, the fire code official demanded that the canopy area have a sprinkler system installed.  He obtained a permit for the sprinkler system.  Thereafter, they determined that the new sprinkler system needed a stronger pump system and that was installed after obtaining appropriate permits.  Finally, he obtained electrical and plumbing permits for the bar that is located on the third floor deck which was now modified into a permanent structure.  Mr. Compare testified that Hotel Room 236 was proposed to be converted into an office for its wedding planner.  Units 230 would now be converted into a storage room for equipment, chairs, tables and other items necessary to accommodate weddings.
Jerry Blackman, a registered architect with Olivieri, Shousky & Kiss, P.A., appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application.  Mr. Blackman affirmed his prior testimony regarding the proposed modifications at the subject property.  Mr. Serber marked as Exhibit SA-1, a colorized version of the Olivieri, Shousky & Kiss plans evidencing the third floor sundeck.  Mr. Blackman testified that in 2011 the applicant had been approved for a 1,432 sq. ft. sundeck.  After development, however, it was clear that certain areas of the deck could not function as usable space for patrons.  On the south side of the deck, there was 89 sq. ft. of deck beyond the railing.  On the north side of the deck, there was 74 sq. ft. of deck behind the bar and on the west side of the deck there was 48 sq. ft. of deck that was used for ingress and egress of the deck and should not be considered as usable space.  Accordingly, the total usable deck space was 1,192 sq. ft. requiring two additional parking spaces.  However, with the removal of the two hotel rooms, the parking requirements remain the same.
Mr. Blackman testified that the canopy is supported by aluminum beams with a fire proof cover and will contain transparent wind blocks.  The area will seat approximately 80 people and will be protected by a fire suppression system.  He testified that the canopy covers the entire third floor deck that it is below the height of the second floor restaurant roof and within the building height of the zoning ordinance.  

Joe Maffei, board engineer, appeared, was sworn and testified as to the application from his review memorandum of March 27, 2014.  Mr. Maffei confirmed that the new canopy and bar areas were permanent and required site plan approval.  He also agreed that parking requirements for the entire facility remained the same and no variance relief was necessary.  After the matter was open to the public and the Board made findings of facts, a motion was made to approve the application for amended preliminary and final site plan approval to renovate the hotel including converting two units into a storage and office area, removing the restriction limiting usage of the third floor balcony to hotel guests only, and permit the canopy and bar to remain as permanent structures.  A motion was made by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all voting members voting in the affirmative.  

Chairman Hensel then advised the Board that Mr. McCullough had recently attended a sexual harassment seminar run by the Joint Insurance Fund Program.  Mr. McCullough commented regarding the seminar and advised all Board Members to be careful of this issue.  
Chairman Hensel advised that he desires to have a work session of the Planning Board at which time Solicitor Marcolongo will provide the Board with information regarding new laws and tips to improve the Board’s performance during hearings.

Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he has received a very favorable feedback from the Site Improvement Advisory Board regarding a proposed Special Area Standards.  He anticipates that Special Area Standards will be approved by the Site Improvement Advisory Board on May 15, 2014.

The Board discussed concerns regarding code violations on existing properties and development that is inconsistent with Planning Board approvals.  The Board asked Solicitor Marcolongo to speak to the zoning officer and code enforcement officials regarding these difficulties.  A motion was made to adjourn at 8:48 p.m.   

Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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